Winchester League of Women Voters

STEERING COMMITTEE MINUTES – November 5, 2008

Host – Elizabeth Ghoniem

Facilitator – Marilyn Mullane

Secretary – Vicky Coccoluto

Attending:  Vicky Coccoluto, Betsy Cregger, Elizabeth Ghoniem, Brenda Johnson, Jessica Jones, Susan Lewis, Jo-Ann Michalak, and Marilyn Mullane

Minutes of the October 1st meeting were approved as corrected.

Action items from the October minutes were reviewed:

· Yes - Jo-Ann provided final meeting minutes from September to Frances for website

· No – Vicky hasn’t yet contacted Frances regarding tracking software for ‘hits’ to the website

· Yes – Marilyn has written a Bulletin article on the President’s Breakfast

· Yes – Elizabeth completed contacts for the second and third candidate debates and Vicky updated the fliers for distribution

· Yes – Joanne Morgan’s name was added to the volunteer list for H.S. registration on October 10th.  

· Yes – Susan brought a laptop to the H.S. registration

· No – Jessica and Betsy didn’t do follow-up newspaper publicity for the WHS event

· Yes – Betsy wrote letter to editor on behalf of the SC regarding the League position on Question #1

· No – Betsy hasn’t yet called volunteers for a fundraising subcommittee, but Jessica volunteered tonight and Kim Whittaker was recommended.

· No- Jo-Ann, Betsy and Brenda have not yet convened on the book discussion date, but they will do so soon.

· Yes – Marilyn sent a synopsis of Cokie Roberts’ book Ladies of Liberty, as well as the John Dean book, to the SC

· Yes – Vicky sent an email copy of the 2004 LWVW non-partisan policy to the SC

· Yes – Susan has spoken with Lisa Kalner Williams about a change in her role as sender of League email notices

· Yes – Vicky distributed a revised copy of the SC contact list

Reports

1.  Bulletin

Timetable – articles are due by the third Tuesday of the month, for publication online the following week.

Policy – Jo-Ann reported on policy recommended by the Bulletin for publishing non-LWV information.  After discussion and suggestions, the policy was changed to read as follows:  “Regarding non-LWV information to be published in the Bulletin, we expect to include issues related to the League and its positions, or events which may be of interest to members.  We reserve the right to review other material on a case-by-case basis, consulting with Steering Committee when necessary.”  The policy was voted on by the Steering Committee and passed.

2.  Membership

Susan indicated she is in favor of a membership push now that our autumn election activity is over, and an initial question is what the present membership categories are, or should be.  Individual dues are $55 annually, but there is also a Household category (amount not certain), and additional contributions are designated as Sustaining memberships.  Elizabeth checked on the per member payments (PMP) to State and National, which are $49.80; thus, net revenues per member to the local organization from individual dues are only about $5.  Marilyn mentioned that the LWVMA form has another category for students.  Regardless of categories, the current dues level cannot support our annual budget.  

Susan pointed out that dues should not be a deterrent to membership, and raising revenues that way might be counter-productive.   Perhaps we should do more to promote understanding of the benefits of membership, and plan to connect separate fund-raising activities with membership promotion.

Action Item for Elizabeth and Susan:  at the December meeting, to review the membership form and present dues categories, and to update the tally of paid-up members for the purpose of establishing realistic goals for fund-raising and membership growth for the year.

3.  Fundraising

Betsy mentioned that an important League anniversary occurs in March; also, an HBO series on women suffrage is running then.  Perhaps a fund-raising event could be tied to the celebration of this anniversary.  Jessica volunteered to join with Betsy on a fund-raising committee, and a recommendation was made to speak with Kim Whittaker, LWV member and successful event-planner.  Brenda asked whether it might be feasible to join with another organization to do a fund-raiser.  Further discussion was tabled pending the organization of a subcommittee to consider alternatives and make recommendations.

4.  Day at the Races – Candidate Forums 2008

Elizabeth received congratulations from all for her organizing and promotion of the three State Representative (31st Middlesex District) candidate forums held in September and October this year.  Elizabeth felt attendance (averaging about 50) should have been higher, given the publicity effort, but Jo-Ann commented that increased visibility for the League was successfully achieved both at the event and via the televised repeats.

Several comments were made regarding evaluation:  (1) WinCAM didn’t publish its re-run schedule, so viewing a debate re-run was a matter of chance; (2) no LWV membership forms were available at the sign-in tables; (3) WinCAM was inadequately prepared for set-up at the third debate, which began late and audio coverage was uneven; lighting also was inadequate at the Winchester Town Hall auditorium.  (4) Question was raised whether the candidates pressured the League to sponsor the third debate.  (5)  Can we make the “ground rules” clearer to the candidates as to what political activity will be tolerated?  One of the candidates organized a large number of sign carriers in the parking lot at the first debate, which was one in which he wasn’t participating, and this seemed unfair. (6) Consider use of League moderators, which is encouraged by the State League.
5.  Voter registration at WHS – brief report on the October assembly—same format as previous programs, with video, talks, and in-place instruction by Mary Ellen Lannon, Town Clerk.  Fifteen new voter registration forms were successfully completed, with an unknown number of seniors already registered independently.

6.  Fall Conference – No one attended this year.

7.  Treasurer’s Report

Elizabeth reported that because FY 08 (June 30) resulted in a deficit, she deemed it was not necessary to submit a 990T report this year.  She then reviewed the year-to-date totals from July 1 through November 4, 2008.  For the four months, total earned revenue was $1,677.95 and total expenses were $3,926.90, resulting in a FY-to-date deficit of $2,248.95.  A significant expense of $1,870.50 for our delegate to the National Convention in June was booked in the current fiscal year; excluding this amount, the loss would have been $378.45 for the four months.  The timing of donations, dues received,  PMP payments, and special expenses such as those for the recent debates, can skew results over short periods of time, so recent results are not necessarily indicative of a likely deficit for the full year.  However, income and expense need to be brought into closer alignment for the balance of the year, emphasizing the importance of both fund-raising and expense control in reversing the recent trend.

8.  Info for Chamber of Commerce packets for new residents

Judie had earlier volunteered to assemble a packet.  What should go in it?  ..A membership form and Bulletin were suggested.  Also, the colorful photo montage previously used for a fund-raising letter could be used, and we have supplies.  Vicky agreed to give the extra contribution cards/photo montage to Judie for possible inclusion in the packets.

Future Events

Moveable Feast – Friday, December 5, 2008 –Various SC members volunteered to help:

Judie has reserved the room at the Library.   Susan will design an invitation flier for both Town employees and a slightly different one for LWV members.  Elizabeth volunteered to acquire supplies, including soft drinks (a dozen 2-liter sodas, diet and regular) and paper goods (tablecloth, napkins, plates, cups, tableware). Betsy agreed to submit articles to the Star and Bulletin afterward.  Vicky will order the food (estimated cost $300) and pick it up.  Jo-Ann volunteered to help set up at the event.

Brainstorm Brunch – Sunday, January 25, 2009 – no report at this time.

Other Business

1.  Non-partisan policy – The Steering Committee voted to continue the existing Non-partisan policy adopted in 2004.  Though generally liberal in permitting SC members to serve on local political party committees and support candidates of their choice, the policy does restrict the Spokesperson and Voter Service Chair from publicly supporting any candidate for office.  These guidelines were more relevant in this election year, and during the production of the candidate debates, when some were concerned about the possible appearance of partisanship of the Winchester League in the Primary race between a candidate from Stoneham and one from Winchester.  In our view, the guidelines were appropriately observed, and non-partisanship maintained in all our activities.

2.  Diversity policy – Vicky commented that a diversity policy formerly was stated in a sidebar on the Bulletin.  This item may have been dropped in a conversion to the new electronic form.  Vicky will take this up with the Bulletin Committee.  

3.  Book Discussion – report deferred to a later meeting.  The date for this event has generally been in April, so ample lead time.

A review of upcoming meeting assignments resulted in several swaps of host positions.  The revised forward meeting calendar is now as follows:  (all meetings on first Wednesday at 6:30 p.m.)



HOST


FACILITATOR
SECRETARY

Dec 3

Betsy Cregger

Elizabeth Ghoniem
Judie Muggia

Jan 7

Marilyn Mullane
Vicky Coccoluto
Susan Lewis

Feb 4

Jo-Ann Michalak
Elizabeth Ghoniem
Brenda Johnson

Mar 4

Susan Lewis

Bonnie Alpert

Judie Muggia

Apr 1

Brenda Johnson
Jessica Jones

Vicky Coccoluto

May 6

Vicky Coccoluto
Jo-Ann Michalak
Brenda Johnson

June 3 (opt)
Marilyn Mullane
Judie Muggia

Jessica Jones

July 1

Judie Muggia

Brenda Johnson
Jo-Ann Michalak

Next Meeting – Wednesday, December 3 – 6:30 p.m.

Host – Betsy Cregger;  Facilitator – Elizabeth Ghoniem;  Secretary – Judie Muggia

15 Euclid Avenue

Ph:  781 721-2803

